Minutes of the Annual Hilmarton Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 3rd May 2023 

At 8.00pm in Hilmarton Comminuty Room 
Councillors Present

J Henly, M Wilkins, J McFadzean, L Hays, S Warren-Willcox, W Leaning, J Files and P Maynard
There were no members of the public present.


Item 1 – Election of Chairman and Signing of Acceptance of Office
1.1  Cllr Henly was nominated for the position of Chairman.  There were no other nominations and the vote was passed unanimously.  

1.2  Cllr Henly signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office. 

Item 2 – Election of Vice Chair 

2.1 Cllr Wilkins was nominated as Vice Chair.  There were no other nominations and the vote was passed unanimously.


Item 3 – Declaration of Interest in items on the Agenda
3.1 There were no declarations of interest. 
Item 4 – Apologies for absence
4.1  Apologies were received from Cllrs Jeary and Fry.  Apologies were also received from Wiltshire Councillor Ashley O’Neill and PCSO Mark Cook.

4.2 Before the meeting the Clerk had received notice from M Farci that due to unforeseen circumstances he has recently had to move out of the Parish and therefore there is now a vacancy. 

Item 5 – Appointment of Members to serve on the following Committees
The following Committee appointments were discussed, proposed and agreed. 
5.1    PLANNING SUB COMMITTEE – Cllrs: Wilkins, Henly, McFadzean and Files plus any other Councillor from the area appertaining to the Planning Application. 
5.2    GOATACRE VILLAGE HALL COMMITTEE – Cllr Hays. 
The above were all agreed unanimously.

Item 6 – Appointment of Representatives for the following Bodies
The following appointments to Bodies were discussed, proposed and agreed. 
6.1   COUNTY RIGHTS OF WAY - Cllr Files, Cllr Fry and Maynard. 

6.2  Local Highways and Footways Improvement Group (LHFIG) – Cllr Henly and Cllr Files.

6.3  Bradenstoke Community Solar Panel Fund – Cllr Wilkins

6.4 Calne Area Board – Cllr Warren-Wilcox will cover the meeting on May 23rd.   
All the above were agreed unanimously.


Item 7 – Appointment of an Internal Auditor
7.1  Members were informed that Chris Chapman was willing to carry out the Internal Auditor role next year, it was proposed he should be appointed.  This was agreed unanimously.   
Item 8 – Minutes of the last Meeting
8.1    The minutes of the last meeting dated 1st March 2023 were agreed as correct by all Councillors present and signed by the Chairman.
Item 9 – Clerks Report

9.1  Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning applications received up until the end of April 2023.

9.2 Cllr Henly secured the playpark equipment to prevent use until after the grass seed has started to grow.

9.3 Put up more signage to ask people to stay out of the play park at least until the end of the March.

9.4 Ordered the new Picnic Bench for the Play Park, paid for by the donation from the Scarecrow Festival. 

9.5 Liaised with a local resident who is purchasing the small memorial sign to be fixed to the bench in memory of Jane (Sam) Dakers.

9.6 Cllr Hays reported a pothole around a metal drain cover at the junction of Goatacre Lane and Combe Lane - ref:00099887

9.7 Prepared year end accounts.

9.8 Liaised with Internal Auditor to set convenient dates for audit.

9.9 Reported a sign in Goatacre that had been knocked down by a vehicle in an accident. Ref: 00104214

9.10 Contacted Ashley O’Neill to see if any road safety improvements are planned for the A3102 in Goatacre or Hilmarton following the announcement from WC stating funding had been made available for road safety improvements on the A3102.

9.11 Liaised with Kevin Iles regarding the installation of the new picnic bench in the play park.

9.12 For Information the new Play Park was opened on Friday 31st March.  

Item 10 – Finance
10.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to end of April 2023

Current Account: £4447.27     Deposit Account:  £3016.69

10.2 

	Payment Detail
	Payee
	Amount

	
	
	     

	T/F
	Clerks Salary Jan-Mar
	1300.50

	T/F’s
	LHFIG
123.Reg - Web site fees

Glasdon - Bench
	500.00

115.06

1203.35

	T/F
	Play Quest – Balance for play park installation
	34884.48

	
	
	

	
	Paid In
	Amount

	
	February Interest
	4.09

	
	March Interest
	1.29

	
	WC - CIL
	1021.86

	
	
	


10.3 The Internal Auditors Report was received and noted.
10.4 The Annual Governance Statement for 2022/23 for the external Auditors had previously been circulated to members and was approved and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
10.5 The Annual Accounting Statement and Accounts for year ending 31st March 2023 had previously been circulated to members and were approved and signed by the Chairman.  

10.7 The notice period for the exercise of public rights and declaration of accounting statements will be Monday 5th June 2023 to Friday 14th July 2023. 
Item 11 - Planning

11.1   Councillors were updated on Planning Applications by a list that had been previously circulated.


Item 12 – Councillor Code of Conduct
12.1  A new Councillor Code of Conduct was circulated prior to the meeting and was approved and adopted. 


Item 13 - Exchange of Information
13.1 Cllr Warren-Wilcox agreed to attend the following two meetings:
Calne Area Board on 25th May 2023 and All Things Roads on 15th May 2023.

13.2 Cllr Henly said he had signed into the meeting regarding Lyneham Banks – Various options for repair had been discussed by WC.  The aim for completion of the repairs is the middle of 2025. 
13.3 Cllr McFadzean said she would like to congratulate the Clerk on the successful completion of the new Play Park. 

13.4 The Clerk reminded members that an official opening for contributors still needed to be arranged, it was agreed this would be done once the new picnic bench had been installed. 

13.5 Cllr Wilkins said he would take a look at the spring on one of the gates as it might need adjustment. 

13.4 Cllr Hays said she was still concerned regarding the rotting bench by the bus shelter.  Cllr Wilkins said either he or his brother would repair it.

13.5 Cllr Hays reported she had been notified that the missing street sign had been ordered.
13.6 Cllr Maynard reported that on the Bushton Road there were hedges growing onto the highway causing visibility and passing issues.  The Clerk will report to WC as no one was certain who the owned the hedge. 

13.7 Cllr Maynard had previously sent to the Clerk an Events Programme for 2023 from the Marlborough Downs Space for Nature Programme.  The Clerk has circulated this via social media and forwarded it to Cllr Wilkins for inclusion in the next Neighbourhood News. 

13.8 Cllr Maynard reported that Wiltshire Wildlife had secured 175 acres at Great Wood thanks to a massive contribution from Biffa. It was agreed this would be a wonderful asset to the local community. 

13.9 Cllr Files reported he had attended the last LHFIG meeting – WC have set aside 7million pounds to help improve the safety on the A3102 applications can be submitted to Wiltshire Council Highways for consideration/suggestions on where/how to spend it. 

13.10 Cllr Maynard re-emphasised the importance of looking out for signs of Ash dieback and report it if seen.  Cllr Wilkins was also asked to repost in the Neighbourhood News the Notice that had previously been circulated. 

Item 14 – Date of the Next Meeting
14.1    The date of the next Full Parish Council meeting is scheduled for Wednesday 6th September 2023. 

Item 15 - Close of the Meeting
15.1  The meeting closed at 9.06pm.

Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  
Chairman             

